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Damico, Mabe Mix
Heted astop troops

By Staff Sgt. David |. Tors
Cargo Courier Staff Writer

Master Sgt. August Damico, Tech. Sgt. Christopher Mix and Se-
nior Airman Laura Mabe have been selected as the Kentucky Air
Guard’s top enlisted members for 1998.

The trio, who will represent the wing in the Air Force's Out-
standing Airmen of the Year competition, were sel ected from apool
of 30 applicants by a board of KyANG chief master sergeants.

The process was a difficult one because al the candidates pos-
sessed outstanding qualities, said Chief Master Sgt. David Pope,
KyANG senior enlisted advisor and president of the selection board.

“1 felt really charged up after two days of meeting these people
and listening to what they had to say,” he said. “It was redly re-
freshing to hear some of the responses we got and the enthusiasm
displayed. The core values of the Air Force wereleaping out across
the table, and we were very, very pleased.”

In the end, however, the final decisions were unanimous, Pope
said, despite the fact that voting was conducted through secret bal -
lot.

“They represent the best among the best,” Pope said of Damico,
Mix and Mabe.

Damico is the full-time NCOIC of Communications Systems
Support for the Kentucky Air Guard’s 205th Combat Communica-
tions Squadron.

He was instrumental in garnering the 205th’s first ever “out-
standing” gradein arated areaduring last year’s Operationa Readi-
ness | nspection after he helped install atelephone network five hours
ahead of the inspectors’ deadline.

The 20-year KyANG member also stepped forward to assume
several additional duties, including hazardous material certifier. It
was in this capacity that Damico again aided his unit's ORI by
ensuring faultless performance.

“1 think Sergeant Damico’s winning of this award is justly de-
served,” said Mg. Neil Mullaney, detachment commander of the
205th. “He's been out here working with the Kentucky Air Na-
tional Guard for over 20 years, and I’ m proud to have him as part of
theteam.”

Damico, who also isdeeply involved in educational activitiesat
his daughter’s elementary school, called the selection an “unex-
pected honor.”

“You' re being eval uated against the cream of the crop when you

See AIRMEN, Page 4
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Master Sgt. August Damico (above), Senior Airman Laura
Mabe (below) and Tech. Sgt. Christopher Mix will repre-
sent the unit in USAF’s Airmen of Year competition.
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COMMANDER'SCALL

New year offerswingachanceto shine
while serving on wor ldwide deployments

t's hard to believe that
it is January already.

It seems like yester-
day that it was sum-
mertime and we had

people deployed all over the world.
Luckily we had arelatively light fall as
far as deployments go, but starting this
month we will go right back into the
barrel with folksgoing every which way
for the rest of the year.

The year will start out with a bang
with our major deployment to Germany
for Joint Forge.

Atthesametime, our Civil Engineers
and some Servicesfolks will go to Sil-
ver Flag to practice their trades under
simulated wartime conditions.

In March, our Specia Tactics Flight
will have its operational readiness in-
spection, and the Airlift Control Flight
will send a bunch of folks to Guyana
for atraining exercise.

April brings Thunder over Louisville
and our annual static display and
airshow.

In May, our medical folks head off
to Brooks Air Force Base for their an-
nual field training, and we send another
Coronet Oak packageto partsunknown
to support Southern Command.

In June, the 205th Combat Commu-

Col. Michael L. Harden
123rd Airlift Wing Commander

nications Flight heads out to Boliviaand
St. Croix to support the New Horizons
99 exercise, and the hospital sends
more folksto Tyndall for AFT.

June endswiththeAerial Port Squad-
ron going to Germany to participate in
amajor exercise.

Our firefighters also will deploy to
Germany in July to help out the active
duty firefighters there.

August brings another Coronet Oak

mission, and during the month of Oc-
tober we will start our Air Expedition-
ary Force deployment to Seeb, Oman,
in support of Operation Southern
Watch.

This operation will continue until
January 2000 and will close out another
very busy year.

All of theseeventswill keep uspretty
well occupied — and that is assuming
that nothing happens around the world
that could call for usto go other places.

We areliving in atime when contin-
gency operations such as Joint Forge
and Southern Watch are no longer con-
tingencies.

They are routine scheduled events
that we are expected to participatein.

Other thingswill pop up that arereal
contingencies, and wewill be expected
to support them.

| can't offer you much relief.

All I can offer ismy support and sin-
cere thanks for what you have done in
the past and what | know you will doin
the future.

Thanks Loads,

S Fic 5 Al

Thisfunded Air Force newspaper is published for mem-
bers of the military services. Contents of The Cargo Cou-
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KyANG NEWS

ABOVE: A dozen mem-
bers of the Kentucky Air
Guard are set to deliver
toys to needy children via
two-wheeled sleighs.

LEFT: Tech. Sgt. Mike
Newman of the 123rd
Special Tactics Flight
provides amilitary escort
with his H-D 350CCT mo-
torcycle.

KyANG photos by
Senior Master Sgt. Jerry Becker

KYANG bikersddiver gifts

By 2nd Lt. Dale Greer
Wing Public Affairs Officer

OnHarley, on Honda, on Yamaha and
Suzuki...

Perhapsit wasn't the most traditional
method for delivering Christmas toys
to anxious tots, but a dozen Kentucky
Air Guard members sure created a buzz
in November when they mounted their
motorcycles to spread a little holiday
cheer.

The cyclists — including a Special
Tactics Flight member astride amilitary
Harley-Davidson — left the base with a
truckload of toys strapped to their hogs.

Thedolls, bals, teddy bearsand cars,

which had been collected on base
throughout the month, were delivered
to Pleasure Ridge Park High School,
where they joined gifts that had
been gathered by nearly 4,000 other
members of the Kentucky Motorcycle
Association.

The presentswerelater distributed to
needy kids as part of the U.S. Marine
Corps' Toys for Tots program.

“Thisisanicethingtodofor thekids
of Louisville who don’'t get much for
Christmas,” said Senior Master Sgt.
Frank Green, who helped organize the
KyANG effort.

“It'sagreat charity, and it givesusan
opportunity to havealittlefun whilewe
help out the community.”

Wing deploying
to Germany
for Joint Forge

By 2nd Lt. Dale Greer
Wing Public Affairs Officer

The Thoroughbred Expressisreturning to
Germany this month for Operation Joint
Forge’ 99, thelatest airlift mission designed
to support U.S. peacekeepersin Bosnia

The Kentucky Air Guard has already
served two major rotations at Ramstein Air
Base as part of the ongoing support effort,
but this year’s deployment has two crucial
differences.

First, the 123rd Airlift Wing will be the
lead unit during its phase of the operation,
which meansit has command and control re-
sponsihility for planning and execution, said
Magj. Greg Nelson, wing plans officer.

Second, the deployment will be one of the
first tests of the Air Expeditionary Force con-
cept. Only two units — the 123rd Airlift
Wing and the Ohio Air Guard's 179th Airlift
Wing — are participating.

“Under the old approach, there could have
been as many as 40 units and four different
types of aircraft involved, with equipment
and personnel coming from each of those 40
units,” Nelson explained.

“Now, we're married with the 179th as
an air expeditionary force, which meanswe
will be deployed for contingencies as a self-
contained package.”

Thisapproach hasacouple of advantages,
Nelson said.

“First, we get multiple cost savings be-
cause both units fly the same aircraft. We
can interchange aircrew, parts and logistics
expertise. That reducesthelogisticstrail and
eliminates the duplication of effort that you
get when you mix different aircraft.

“ Second, because we' re not drawing per-
sonnel from 40 different units, we can haul
our own people and save money by avoid-
ing the cost of AMC strategic airlift.”

Approximately 400 KyANG members
and 200 Ohio air guards troops will deploy
for Joint Forge, with average rotations last-
ing alittle more than 20 days. Kentucky is
contributing five C-130H aircraft tothe mis-
sion, while Ohio will send three.

The operational portion of the Kentucky-
Ohio tour will run from Jan. 25 to Feb. 24.
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Airmen named ‘best of thebed’ for 1998

Continued from Page 1

go before that review board,” he said.

The second honoree, Mix, is NCOIC of
Base Fuels Training for the 123rd L ogistics
Squadron.

Among his recent accomplishments are
the development and implementation of a
comprehensivetraining databasethat allows
for real-time tracking of training schedules.

Off base, Mix mentors middle school stu-
dents when he's not working as a product
manager at Cummins Engine Co.

“I"'m surprised | won, actually,” the ser-
geant said. “I’ m quite flattered to have been
chosen, considering how many good people
| was competing against.”

His commander, Maj. Johnny Jones, re-
cently assumed command of the 123 Logis-
tics Squadron and isstill getting to know his
troops, but he's already formed ahigh opin-
ion of Mix.

“1 was quite impressed with what this
young man has accomplished," Jones said.
“He'satremendous asset to the section.”

The final selectee, Mabe, is a cargo air-
lift handler for the 123 Aerial Port Squad-
ron.

She cameto the Aerial Port asanew en-
listee and has been with the unit ever since.
While working at Ramstein Air Base, Ger-
many, she received a letter of outstanding
performance for her duty.

Her fluency in German alsowasabig help
to the unit while at Ramstein.

“1 was really kind of shocked when |
heard | won,” said Mabe, who isasalesman-
ager for Sun Solutionswhen she'snot wear-
ing BDUs. “There were a lot of good air-
men | was competing against.”

She attributed some of her successto the
supportive environment shefeelsat her unit.

“1 enjoy being here with the Aeria Port

LI

MASTER SGT. CHARLES SIMPSON/KyANG

Tech. Sgt. Christopher Mix developed a new database that allows for real-
time tracking of training schedules in the Base Fuels section.

— it'slike a big family. If you ever need
help with anything, you can always ask and
someone will always offer to help you. |
love it back here, and | wouldn’t want to
be anywhereelse.”

Theairman asoisactivein the commu-
nity, volunteering her timeto aprison min-
istry that putstogether Christmas packages
for the children of incarcerated parents.

Mabe's commander, Lt. Col. Bob Abdl,
said he doesn’t think he could have found
anyone more deserving of the award.

“She's gone out of her way to be an up-

front, take-charge type of person,” he said.
“She does the little things that add up. Her
performance and attitude shinethrough. She's
being targeted for bigger and better thingsin
her career, and | think she's going to go a
long way.”

Mabe has passed the Air Force Officer
Qualifying Test and has been selected for a
possible commission in the future.

An awards ceremony is scheduled for
April 10 at Wbodhaven Country Club to honor
the selectees. For information, contact Chief
Master Sgt. David Orange at ext. 4465.[ |

The Kentucky Air Guard’sAnnual
Bean Soup Feast and open house
have been scheduled for March 25
from 11 a.m.to 7 p.m.

The event, which isbeing or ga-
nized by the KyANG First Sergeants’
Council, helpsraise money to benefit
local charitieslikethe Crusadefor

Bean Soup Feast, open house scheduled for March

Children Foundation, said M aster Sgt.
Tim Atwell.

“It also givesfriends and family a
chance to come out and see our
facilities and under stand a little more
about our jobs,” Atwell said.

Ticketsfor the event, which includes
a meal of bean soup, vegetable soup,

cornbread, coleslaw and potato salad,
cost $5 for adults or $2.50 for chil-
dren younger than 12 and may be
purchased from any first sergeant.

Organizersalso are seeking
volunteersto help from March 22-26.
For more information, call Atwell at
364-9622. [ |
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i KyANG
Christmas

PHOTOS BY MASTER SGT. CHARLES SIMPSON

RIGHT: Alex Rankin, son of Staff Sgt.
Carol Rankin, shares his holiday wish list
with Santa during the December drill.

BELOW: Santa got more than he bar-
gained for when two Mikes — Master
Sgt. Silloway and his namesake — both
piled on board for consultations.

RIGHT: The aptly named Emily Noel,
daughter of Senior Airman Jeff Noel,
proudly displays a freshly painted
Rudolph on her cheek.
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Holiday pounds got you down?
Say healthy at new fitness center

By Senior Airman Amy Carr
Cargo Courier Staff Writer

'Tis the season many guard members
are wondering about where all those ex-
tra pounds came from.

It may have been onetoo many tripsto
theholiday buffet, or perhapsit wasayear
spent in couch-potatoland, but more than
afew of uswould liketo shed alittle bag-
gage. Others would simply like to live
more healthfully.

Either way, the base fitness center
might have just what you’re looking for.

Tech. Sgt. Kim Gholston, NCOIC of
the fitness center, said physical fitnessis
crucial to accomplishing our jobs.

“If we aren’t fit, we aren’t mission
ready,” she said.

The 123rd Services Flight and 123rd
Medical Squadron have spent the past
year working to improve the fitness cen-
ter for guard members.

Previously, the facility offered little
more than free weightsin the old church.
Now, the fitness center has taken on a
whole new look with itsrelocation to the
back of the Civil Engineering building.

“More peopl e should come and see our
new fitness center,” Gholstonsaid. 1 think
that they would be really surprised to see
just how niceit realy is.”

In addition to free weights, the fitness
center now offers Nautilusand cardiovas-
cular equipment, aswell asatowel loan-
ing service.

Thetwo latest equipment additionsare
atreadmill and rowing machine.

Fitness center staff aren’t stopping
there, however: Plansto expand the new
facility already arein the works.

Gholsten says the goal isto add a sec-
ond room by February to create separate
areasfor aerobic equipment and weights.

Many Guard members are starting to
take a personal interest in the gym,
Gholsten said, and several have donated
equipment.

“1 had someweightsthat werebasically
just sitting in my garage in the way, o |
brought them in so others can get some
use from them too,” said Staff Sgt. Perry
McDaniel of the 123rd Security Forces

T

L3 o O A
MARK RINES/KyANG

TECH. SGT
Tech. Sgt. Greg Thompson of the 123rd
Aerial Port Squadron tests his strength
with Nautilus equipment at the new fit-
ness center.

Squadron.

“The quality of the machines over thereis
excellent. | go to another gym too, but | can
do about 90 percent of my workout here on
base.”

Master Sgt. Shawn Burt, chief of security
forces, credited the fitness center with help-
ing boost histroops' job performance.

“Thefitness center has had adirect impact
on people in my sguadron,” he said. “There
has even been anincreasein productivity, and
| think this is directly related to the fithess
center.”

All active-duty personnel, Guard members,
and their dependents over the age of 18 are
authorized to use the fitness center, which is
openfrom5am. to 10 p.m. Monday through
Friday and 8 am. to 10 p.m. on weekendsand
holidays.

For moreinformation, call Tech. Sgt. Mary
Decker at ext. 4120 or Master Sgt. Barry
Wright at ext. 4678. [ |

Members may be
eligible for volunteer
service medal

Some member s of the Ken-
tucky Air Guard may be dligible
for the Military Outstanding
Volunteer Service Medal.

To qualify, members must
perform servicethat:

e|ssignificant to thecivilian or
military family community

*Producestangibleresults

*Reflects favorably on the Air
National Guard and Department
of Defense

elsdirect in nature

Theaward isintended to
recognize exceptional volunteer
service over an extended period
of time, not asingle act or mere
member ship in a community
organization.

The service also must not have
been performed aspart of a
military operation.

For moreinformation, contact
Maj. Deb Foster at 364-9544. [ |

Club offering
redesigned card

Thewing's Thoroughbred Club
isdesigning a new member ship
card.

Retirees or current Guard
memberswho areinterested in
receiving one of the new cards
should contact Tech. Sgt. Ted
Schiess at 364-9614.

W-2 forms
mailed this month

Guard members W-2 tax
formsare scheduled to be mailed
by Jan. 15.

If you do not receive your W-2
by February 1, contact the
military pay office and request
that a duplicate be mailed.

Duplicatestake seven to 10
daysfor processing.
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AIR FORCE NEWS

Confugson exigsover wear of uniform items

Air Force Personnel Center News Service

RANDOLPH AIR FORCE BASE, Texas
— TheAir Force Personnel Center isreceiv-
ing numerous questions about the wear of
uniform items, apparently in response to a
recent news release regarding uniform
changes.

The questions indicate the existence of
widespread rumors and confusion about
some of these items, said Staff Sgt. Randy
Larson, NCOIC for Air Force Dress and
Appearance.

“There are some rumors circulating
about several uniform items that need to be
corrected to stop any misinterpretation of the
instructions,” Larson said.

“The rumors are about some relatively
new items.”

Battle Dress Uniform stripes, the white
cardigan sweater, blue cardigan sweater,

U-2 pilot sets new
altitude record

(AFPN) — A pilot from the 1st
Reconnaissance Squadron
officially shattered a 19-year-old
world record Dec. 12 when he
flew hisU-2 aircraft and its
payload to an altitude of more
than 12 and a half miles above
the Earth’s surface.

Maj. Alan Zwick, an instructor
pilot at Beale Air Force Base,
Calif., surpassed the previous
record of 28,513 feet set by a
Czechoslovakian pilot aboard a
Yakovlev 40 in 1979.

Zwick actually brokethe
Chech milestonejust 12 minutes
into hisnearly two-hour flight,
and he continued to climb for
another 46 minutes before hitting
an altitude of just morethan
66,800 feet.

Brig. Gen. Charles Simpson,
9th Reconnaissance Wing
commander, summed up the
mission when he said, “ This
record demonstratesout in the
open what we can and do achieve
on adaily basis.”

messdressjacket buttons, green cloth jungle
boots and Gortex parkarank aretheitems of
highest concern.

*BDU stripes: The correct BDU stripes
for women arethe 3 1/2- or 4-inch chevrons,
while men are only authorized to wear the
4-inch chevron. This change was made Oct.
1, 1997, with the phase-out of the old chev-
rons.

*White cardigan sweater: This sweater
may be worn as part of the maternity uni-
form indoors; however, since it is not con-
sidered an outergarment, it must be worn
under an outergarment when worn outdoors.

*Blue cardigan swester: Thissweater must
be buttoned when worn outside.

*Mess dress jacket: It isrumored that the
buttons on the mess dress jacket must be
changed from the Air Force shield to the Hap
Arnold design. Larson said there is no re-
quirement for this change, but it is permis-

sibleto buy the transformation kit and sew
on the new buttons.

*Green cloth jungle combat boots: These
boots are still authorized and are not
planned for phase out.

*Gortex parka: Larson said theAir Force
has decided to go to a slide-on cloth rank
insignia, to be slipped over the tab of the
parka. A contract was awarded in late Oc-
tober, and the contractor saysthey will have
the insignia available in supply channels
by the end of this month. Members should
consult their major command’s supplement
to AFl 36-2903, Dress and Personal Ap-
pearance of Air Force Personnel, to see if
they alow that rank to beworn whenit does
become available on their base.

People with questions about the Air
Force uniform may e-mail Larson at
Randy.Lar son@afpc.randol ph.af.mil.

Pay and retirement fix proposed

By Master Sgt. Linda Brandon
Air Force Print News

WASHINGTON — With the full support
of the president and Joint Chiefs of Staff, De-
fense Secretary William Cohen recently an-
nounced a proposal for significant pay in-
creases and retirement improvementsin the
fiscal year 2000 budget.

Air Force senior leaders lauded the Dec.
21 announcement after working closely with
Department of Defense officials to push for
reform.

“These changes reflect our commitment
to the men and women who we' ve tasked
with avery tough but vital mission,” said F.
Whitten Peters, acting secretary of the Air
Force.

The Department of Defense’s pay and re-
tirement package hasthree main partsandis
designed to attract and retain the type of high-
quality force credited with the recent success
of Operation Desert Fox.

The first improvement is a 4.4 percent
across-the-board pay raise for fiscal year
2000. Thiswould bethe largest pay increase
since 1982 and is scheduled to be followed
by annual increases of 3.9 percent through
2005.

Whilethisincreasewill not closethe mili-
tary pay gap with the civilian sector, it keeps

everyone dightly ahead of private indus-
try wage growth.

The second improvement targets raises
for noncommissioned officers and mid-
grade commissioned officers. Thesewould
range from one-half of one percent to 5.5
percent.

The targeted pay raises are proposed to
take effect July 1, 2000 and are in addition
to the 4.4 percent raise everybody receives
Jan. 1, 2000.

Thethird part of the package, improve-
ment of the retirement system, affectstwo-
thirds of the men and women in today’s
armed forces.

“The retirement system that applies to
service memberswho entered after 1986is
amajor source of dissatisfaction,” Cohen
said.

“They receive 40 percent of their basic
pay when they retire after 20 years, while
members who began their service prior to
1986 receive 50 percent.”

“This retirement change — popularly
known as ‘redux’ — is undermining mo-
raleandit’shurting retention,” Cohen said.

“Therefore, we are committed to return-
ing the 20-year retirement to 50 percent of
base pay.”

The proposal to improve retirement will
accompany next year’sbudget submission.
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MILESTONES

Maddux retires

Maj. Rod Maddux receives a U.S.
flag from Col. Robert Williams,
commander of the 123rd Support
Group, during a retirement cer-
emony held in November.

Maddux last served as personnel

officer for the 123rd Mission
Support Flt.

KyANG photo by
Master Sgt. Charles Simpson

Promotions and honors in the KyANG

The following service members
have been promoted in the Kentucky
Air National Guard and as reservists
of the United States Air Force:

TOAIRMAN (E-2)

«Daniel Spradling I,
123rd Aerial Port Sq.

TO AIRMAN 1ST CLASS (E-3)

Meghann Coffey,
123rd Security Forces Sq.
*Virgil Cook,
123rd Logistics Sg.
*Christopher Marriott,
123rd Aerial Port Sq.
eAnthony Smith,
123rd Aerial Port Sq.

TO SENIOR AIRMAN (E-4)

*Scott Benningfield?*,
123rd Aerial Port Sq.
*Walter Cosby Jr.*,

123rd Security Forces Sq.
«Jonathan Coulter*,
123rd Aerial Port Sq.
Kevin Dean*,
123rd Security Forces Sq.
*Scott Dyer Jr.,
205th Combat Communications Sq.

*Andrew Fowler*,
123rd Aerial Port Sq.
«Virgil Gipson*,

123rd Aircraft Generation Sq.

«Samuel Rose Jr.*,
123rd Civil Engineer Sq.
«Cathy Swift,
123rd Logistics Sq.
*Charles Wilding*,
123rd Aerial Port Sq.
*Craig Wiseman*,
123rd Civil Engineer Sq.

TO STAFF SGT. (E-5)

*Terence Cecil,
123rd Logistics Sq.
«Christopher Jackson,
123rd Civil Engineer Sq.
*Roger Nelson,
123rd Maintenance Sq.
eDanny Skaggs,
123rd Civil Engineer Sq.
*Jason Vardeman,
123rd Aircraft Generation Sq.

TO TECH. SGT. (E-6)

*Elva Owens,
123rd Logistics Sq.
*Mark Rines,
123rd Communications Flt.

TO MASTER SGT. (E-7)

«James McKenzie,
123rd Logistics Support Flt.
*Charles Simpson,
123rd Communications Flt.

TO1STLT. (0-2)

*David Martin,
123rd Medical Sq.

TO MAJOR (O-4)

*Nathan Mellman,
123rd Airlift Wing

The following service member
has distinguised himself and his
unit by exceptional performance:

*Tech. Sgt. Al Staples,
205th Combat Communications Sq_.;
Distinguished Graduate,

Air National Guard
Non-commissioned Officer Academy

CORRECTION

*The promotions of these
servicemembers were incorrectly
listed in the The Cargo Courier’s

December issue.
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